BOX SPRINGS MUTUAL WATER COMPANY

21740 Dracaea Avenue, Moreno Valley, CA 92553 (951) 653-6419

Tuesday, May 20, 2025 - 4:30 pm

Board Meeting Minutes

I. **CALL TO ORDER –** called to order at 4:32 pm

II. ROLL CALL

<u>President</u> John (Mac) McDermott, present <u>Vice President</u> Ron Gonzales, present via phone

Secretary Valentina Schafer, present

<u>Treasurer</u> Misty Rose, present

<u>Director</u> Charles Campbell, present

Other attendees: Mark Iverson, Karen Collins, Maria Kennedy, Argel Almaguer, David Reyes Aranda, Lioncio Ramirez, Monica Gutierrez, Roverto Acevedo, Patricia Para, Pedro Delgado, Maria Martinez, Maria Benney, Brian Schafer

III. **PUBLIC COMMENTS** – there were several shareholders present. President McDermott announced that comments will be held to 3 minutes per person.

Some comments included:

- Concern regarding a letter received by David Reyes Aranda asserting claims against Box Springs MWC and how funds and projects are being handled. All legally required documentation was provided to Mr. Aranda as requested. Additionally, he was invited to schedule an appointment to come view additional documentation that cannot be copied but can be viewed as well as a tour of the Tank Farm and all new equipment. Mr. Aranda has not taken advantage of the invitation as of today.
- Question regarding Assessments and when will they be going away?
 Assessments are indefinite for funding improvements to pipelines, booster stations, tank farms, etc. Municipal Water Districts assess their improvements through taxes but Mutual's are assessed directly between the shareholder and the Mutual Water Company.
- Concern regarding Annual reports, etc. There are monthly documents provided at each Board Meeting and annually at the Shareholders Meeting. The offer was made to all shareholders to schedule a time to view any documentation they would like to see and to attend the monthly Board Meetings for regular updates.
- A shareholder is upset about his monthly Assessment. He stated he pays less in taxes than he pays toward his water bill. He shared we are operating a business that doesn't make money and there is no way to determine how much future bills will cost. He was additionally upset that as a customer he was told by an employee that Biden was at fault for the cost of his water bill.
- Mac introduced himself to the shareholders. He explained that he's been a
 member of this community for 45 years. He shared that he came on the Board at
 the end of 2019 and as Board President in the beginning of 2020 as a new, full
 Board was elected.
- Valentina Schafer shared that she has been a member of the Board for just shy
 of a year and that she had her suspicions initially but since having access to

- review all the financials, including bank statements each month, she has found nothing of concern. Ms. Schafer has also been a long-time member of a Board for her condominium complex.
- Mark Iverson shared details regarding the work that was required by Phelan for water service, connection fees, and improvements to the service area.
- Leo raised his concern regarding parking and the speed limit for his property which includes an easement for BSMWC to gain access to the Tank Farm. Leo is concerned with the ruts in the road and wanted to know the potential to upgrade the road. Mark shared the cost to improve the driveway was exceptionally high and that Box Springs would continue to keep the road graded as a courtesy due to use.
- Maria Kennedy shared with those present that she is a grant writer and explained that she had visited here when Ray Fisher was on the Board and Debra Sutton was an employee and sees a definite difference between business then and now.
- IV. REVIEW PREVIOUS BOARD MEETING MINUTES President McDermott read the minutes from the April 15, 2025, Board Meeting. Valentina Schafer motioned to accept the minutes. The motion was seconded by Ron Gonzales and the minutes were unanimously accepted and approved.

V. GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT

a. Financial Review

- i. P&L Report distributed and reviewed. The CPA is completing a review of the accounts at this time and it will be ready and available for distribution at the annual shareholder meeting in June. The taxes for 2021 were complete and 2022 will be done by the end of this week followed by 2023 and 2024 as quickly as possible.
- ii. Budget Status Report distributed and reviewed.
- iii. Bank Accounts distributed and reviewed.

b. Billing Update

i.	Total Billed	\$74,730.31
ii.	Total Received	\$89,807.52
iii.	Past Due - Water Service	
	○ 30 to 60 days	\$ 1,648.33
	○ >60 days	\$ 266.02
i۷.	Past Due – Assessment Only	\$76,259.32

v. Meter Replacements – we have 10 of the old Neptune meters remaining that will be replaced and 2 meters that are reading at zero and will be replaced in the next few weeks. The priority will be those zero reads.

c. New Development Projects

- i. **LDC Day Street –** nothing new to report.
- ii. SAWPA Grants
 - New 1.5 MG Resolution No 2025-01 to accept the grant from the Division of Drinking Water (DDW) for a 1 MGD water storage reservoir was presented, Charles Campbell motioned to approved, Misty Rose seconded the motion. The resolution was approved unanimously.
 - New Well the DDW will hold off on the new well until the tank replacement project is under way.
- iii. **Cottonwood Apartments –** funds were received. Pipeline improvement for a portion of Cottonwood will scheduled for installation

- d. Home Purchase 13142 Edgemont Street escrow documents are in process. BSMWC will requests an extension for escrow due to getting the back taxes completed. There is a question from the floor asking why we are purchasing the house on Edgemont. Mark shared the overview of the mapping and where the property is located and the purpose for the purchase. Additionally Mark shared that the home itself will likely be rented to pay the mortgage costs. BSMWC is reviewing the best options for the property's use for the company and will discuss at a future Board Meeting.
- e. **Upcoming Annual Shareholders Meeting** Ballot / Proxy the draft copy of the new forms were shared with the Board. The plan is the create a merged document that will show the property owner's name, address, and number of shares. The ballots will be mailed no later than Wednesday, June 4, 2025.
- f. **New (used) Vehicle Purchase** Mark shared details with the Board regarding a used Ford truck for sale. The current 2004 Chevrolet truck is getting high in mileage and experiencing some aging issues. The current thinking is BSMWC will attempt to sell the Chevrolet to offset the cost of the Ford. A motion was made by Charles Campbell to purchase the new truck, Misty Rose seconded the motion, motion passed unanimously.
- VI. CLOSED SESSION Potential Litigation
- VII. ADJOURNMENT Board meeting adjourned at 5:47 pm

Next Board Meeting: Wednesday, June 18, 2025, 6:00 pm

Immediately followed by the:

Annual Shareholder Meeting, Wednesday, June 18, 2025, 7:00 pm